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HAVE YOU INSTALLED THE SEAT PLUGS IN THE CROSSBAR PER  

Blue Bird Service Bulletin #S19ZI?
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Service Update #21-0208 / Blue Bird Service Bulletin #S19ZI

On September 12, 2019, Blue Bird issued Service Bulletin #S19ZI

which addressed exposed holes and the potential concern.

The repair is to install plugs which were supplied by HSM at no

charge and provided through Blue Bird. A copy of the repair

procedure is on the following pages.

Many customers submitted for and received the plugs while others

failed to see an issue with the holes and did not respond.

Recently there was an incident involving an exposed hole and we

reached out to both Blue Bird and HSM with concern that there

were still units that had exposed holes. Both companies agreed to

continue to provide plugs for these holes in an effort to help

ensure that further incidents did not occur.

NEXTGEN Exposed Holes in Seat Frame 
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We believe that one of the initial issues with operators requesting these

plugs was that the number of plugs required was asked and we were

told that the task seemed very time consuming between counting holes,

ordering the correct size and number as well as then installing.

We looked at this and found that with units which had just the standard

lap belt that New York State requires, there are ONLY the large holes

exposed and that with the extra holes in the flip seats that for a unit

capacity of 30-66 there were a maximum of 180 of the large holes

exposed and on a unit with a capacity of 67-72 children there were a

maximum of 208 of the large plugs needed and no small plugs were

required.

New York Bus Sales has decided to pre-bag these large plugs into bags

of 180 and 208 so that customers can call and request based on a

units’ capacity without having to count the number of holes or figure out

if they are large or small.

The complete Service Bulletin can be found on the Blue Bird Vantage

website along with information concerning if particular units have had

the Bulletin performed or not.

Should you have units requiring the Service Bulletin plugs, please

contact our Warranty Department at 800-962-5768 and give them the

body number and capacity. We will then send you the plugs.

Thank You
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CONTACT OUR SERVICE OR PARTS DEPARTMENT WITH ANY 

QUESTIONS

SERVICE
Director of Service

Ryan Hemund

rhemund@newyorkbussales.com

CELL 315-561-9121

Chittenango: 800-962-5768

Daryl Wallace

dwallace@newyorkbussales.com

Brian Lamaitis

blamaitis@newyorkbussales.com

Bob Reith

breith@newyorkbussales.com

Phil Tucker

ptucker@newyorkbussales.com

Albany: 866-867-1100

Ben Reiling

breiling@newyorkbussales.com

Rochester: 800-463-3232

Brandon Shepard

bshepard@newyorkbussales.com

Middletown: 845-609-7070

Moncia Mc Donald
mmcdonald@newyorkbussales.com

PARTS
Director of Parts

Dave Reichel

dreichel@newyorkbussales.com

CELL 315-396-5709

Chittenango: 800-962-5768

Gari McQuade

gmcquade@newyorkbussales.com

Bill Cox

bcox@newyorkbussales.com

John Lewin

jlewin@newyorkbussales.com

Dave Grant

dgrant@newyorkbussales.com

Albany/Middletown: 866-867-1100

Sean Conway

sconway@newyorkbussales.com

Dan Haight

dhaight@newyorkbussales.com

Rochester: 800-463-3232

Steve Hibbard

shibbard@newyorkbussales.com

James Roeser

jroeser@newyorkbussales.com
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